

## California's Oaksterdamn Raided: What does this means for Medical Marijuana?

Last week, the Drug Enforcement Agency and Internal Revenue Service raided Oaksterdam, a medical marijuana trade school in Oakland, California.[1] The DEA said the raid was part of an ongoing criminal investigation.[2] According to San Francisco DEA spokeswoman Jocelyn Barnes, the reason for the raid was "[m]arijuana continues to be a federally controlled substance, despite the fact that California voted to make medical marijuana legal...[3]"

The raid on Oaksterdam is part of the federal government's larger effort to shutter California's budding medical marijuana industry, which experts estimate is worth \$1.7 billion annually.4 As part of this multi-agency crackdown, the DEA is raiding medical marijuana providers who are compliant with state and local law.5 In addition, the IRS is taxing providers to death by auditing them at an unprecedented rate,6 as well as enforcing an arcane tax policy that prohibits providers from claiming standard business deductions available to all other businesses. T Even the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms, and Explosives has weighed in on the issue, prohibiting gun dealers from selling firearms to medical marijuana patients registered their qualified patient status with the state.

The mere specter of federal enforcement has had a tremendous impact on stifling the industry. Landlords[9] and banks[10] have abandoned their relationships with medical marijuana providers. Local governments, including Mendocino County, have ended their long-standing permit programs. [11] Even the City of Oakland, one of the municipalities which pioneered the idea of regulating medical marijuana, has slowed down its plan to issue permits for industrial sized marijuana grows due to threats of prosecution from United States Attorney Melinda Haag.[12]

Yet, amidst this unprecedented crackdown, the federal government has remained surprisingly agnostic to the medical marijuana cultivation going on in its own backyard. Two weeks ago, the District of Columbia, issued the first six permits for large-scale marijuana cultivation projects in the nation's capital. The Washington D.C. permit program, which was enacted two years ago, provides for up to 10 medical marijuana cultivation centers that will supply medical marijuana to five distribution centers where patients can buy their medicine. Though it is not receiving the same level of attention from the Department of Justice, the Washington D.C. program is very similar to the Oakland ordinance that Ms. Haag decried unlawfully "authorizes conduct contrary to federal law. 15]"

It is unclear what is driving this disparate enforcement. The critical difference between Oakland and Washington could be the role of Congress played in passing the law. Under the District of Columbia Home Rule Act, Congress is required to review all legislation passed by the Council of the District of Columbia before it can become law. [16] In passing and implementing the Washington D.C. permit program, the federal government has implicitly approved the authorization and regulation of medical marijuana, demonstrating a notable shift in the Legislature's attitude. While the Washington D.C. permits are certainly a reason for providers and supporters to cheer, at the same time, they also make the current crackdown in California all the more confusing.

It is hard to rectify the federal government's manic position on medical marijuana. On one hand, the federal government is in the middle of a multi-agency crackdown against the entire industry. On the other, Congress has outright approved the issuance of permits to cultivate medical marijuana in violation of federal law, and the District of Columbia has implemented the law without resistance from the Department of Justice. The federal government's disparate enforcement has supporters vocally arguing that "as D.C. goes, so should the nation," meaning the federal government should scale back its enforcement efforts in California due to Congressional approval on the issuance of permits in Washington D.C.

Going forward, raids on places like Oaksterdam will likely continue, but it is unclear for how much longer they will be tolerated by the public. The raid on Oaksterdam was met with a great deal of public resistance, [17] and it is not just providers and patients who are upset; public support for marijuana legalization has never been higher, especially for medical marijuana. [18] According to a recent Gallup poll, 50% of Americans now say that marijuana should be legal, and 70% support the use of marijuana for medical reasons. [19]

With voter initiatives for legalizing marijuana on the ballot in Colorado[20] and Washington[21], it appears that an even greater clash between public opinion and federal policy is inevitable. It begs the question of for how much longer is the public going to tolerate these raids that are contrary to the will of the voters and the public's opinion on cannabis. Until the federal government rectifies its enforcement policy with public opinion, their continued enforcement efforts in California will



come off as misguided, hypocritical, and out of touch with public opinion. The message sent to the American public will be: "do as I say, not as I do." Stated another way, it will be business as usual for the federal government.

[1] Kuruvila, Matthai. "Feds raid Oaksterdam University, founder's home." Feds raid Oaksterdam University, founder's home . N.p., 3 Apr. 2012. Web. 12 Apr. 2012. <a href="https://www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?f=/c/a/2012/04/02/MNBJ1NTK9T.DTL">www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?f=/c/a/2012/04/02/MNBJ1NTK9T.DTL</a>.

[2] Id.

[3] Bell, M. (2012, April 3). Oaksterdam University raided as part of DEA criminal investigation – BlogPost – The Washington Post. Washington Post: Breaking News, World, US, DC News & Analysis. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/blogpost/post/oaksterdam-university-raided-as-part-of-dea-criminal-investigation/2012/

[4] Change Strategy LLC. (2010). The State of Medical Marijuana Markets 2011. *The State of Medical Marijuana Markets* 2011. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from www.mpp.org/assets/pdfs/library/SeeChange\_MedMarijuanaMkts.pdf

[5] Brooks, J. (2012, January 17). Federal Crackdown Leaves Mendocino's Pot Program Seemingly on Last Legs | KQED News Fix. *KQED Public Media for Northern CA*. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://blogs.kqed.org/newsfix/2012/01/17/mendocino-county-pot-permit-program/

[6] Daly, K. (2011, March 18). IRS targets medical marijuana businesses | The Colorado Independent. *The Colorado Independent*. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://coloradoindependent.com/79820/irs-targets-medical-marijuana-businesses?utm\_campaign=twitter&utm\_medium=twitter

[7] Erb, K. P. (2011, October 6). IRS Just Says No to Medical Marijuana Deductions – Forbes. *Information for the World's Business Leaders – Forbes.com.* Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.forbes.com/sites/kellyphillipserb/2011/10/06/irs-just-says-no-to-medical-marijuana-deductions/

[8] ATF Tells Gun Dealers They Can't Sell to Medical Marijuana Patients | Fox News. (2011, September 30). Fox News – Breaking News Updates | Latest News Headlines | Photos & News Videos. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.foxnews.com/us/2011/09/30/atf-tells-arizona-gun-dealers-cant-sell-to-medical-marijuana-patients/

[9] Brooks, J. (2011, October 7). California U.S. Attorneys Target Pot Growers, Retailers; Letter to Landlord of SF Dispensary Threatening Property Seizure | KQED News Fix. *KQED Public Media for Northern CA*. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://blogs.kqed.org/newsfix/2011/10/07/california-u-s-attorneys-issue-statement-on-targeting-marijuana-industry/

[10] Frichtel, R. (2012, March 13). Budding Pot Business Needs Legal Banking: Robert Frichtel – Bloomberg – Business & Financial News, Breaking News Headlines. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-03-13/budding-pot-business-needs-legal-banking-robert-frichtel.html

[11] Montgomery, M. (2012, February 20). In Mendocino County, a Sheriff's Department Split Over Marijuana Permitting | KQED News Fix. *KQED Public Media for Northern CA*. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://blogs.kqed.org/newsfix/2012/02/20/in-mendocino-county-sheriffs-department-is-split-over-marijuana-permitting/

[12] WOLLAN, M. (2011, March 2). Oakland's Plan to Cash In on Marijuana Farms Hits a Roadblock – NYTimes.com. *The New York Times – Breaking News, World News & Multimedia*. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/03/us/03oakland.html

[13] Craig, T. (2012, March 29). D.C. to announce six companies will grow medical marijuana – The Washington Post. Washington Post: Breaking News, World, US, DC News & Analysis. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.washingtonpost.com/local/dc-politics/dc-to-announce-six-companies-will-grow-medical-marijuana/2012/03/29/gIQ/

[14] Id.

[15] Elinson, Z. (2011, February 2). DOJ to Oakland: Industrial Pot Farms Are Illegal – The Bay Citizen. The Bay Citizen |



News, Culture, Community. Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.baycitizen.org/marijuana/story/doj-oakland-industrial-pot-farms-illegal/

[16] Public Law 93-198; 87 Stat. 777; D.C. Code 1-201 passim

[17] Rosato, J. J. (2012, April 3). Oaksterdam Raids Ignite Medical Pot Rally | NBC Bay Area. *Bay Area News, Local News, Weather, Traffic, Entertainment, Breaking News.* Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.nbcbayarea.com/news/local/Oaksterdam-Raids-Ignite-Medical-Pot-Rally-146028365.html

[18] Newport, F. (2011, October 17). Record-High 50% of Americans Favor Legalizing Marijuana Use. *Gallup.Com – Daily News, Polls, Public Opinion on Politics, Economy, Wellbeing, and World.* Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.gallup.com/poll/150149/record-high-americans-favor-legalizing-marijuana.aspx

[19] Id.

[20] Ingold, J. (2012, February 27). Initiative to legalize marijuana makes ballot in Colorado – The Denver Post. *Colorado Breaking News, Sports, Weather, Traffic – The Denver Post.* Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.denverpost.com/breakingnews/ci 20055570

[21] Dobuzinskis, A. (2012, January 27). Washington state marijuana legalization headed for ballot | Reuters. *Business & Financial News, Breaking US & International News | Reuters.com.* Retrieved April 12, 2012, from http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/01/28/us-marijuana-initiative-washington-idUSTRE80R07F20120128